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SELECTION OF NEWS APPERED ON OUR WEB SITE

25th November -  7th December 2007 
General House - 07/12/2007

Preparatory Commission for the next General Chapter begins work 
The Commission’s first meeting 
[image: image2.jpg]


The XXI General Chapter’s Preparatory Commission held its first meeting November 27 – 31, 2007 in Rome. Brother Sean Sammon, Superior General, coordinated the meeting which provided the chance for Commission members to get to know one another and to get a sense of each others’ aptitudes, their expectations and other possibilities. A second step was to take a look at the assignment which has been confided to them, taking as guide the General Chapter itself, the Constitutions, and the Rules of the Chapter. In order to get a forward-looking perspective, they reflected upon the history of past General Chapters, particularly upon the last few. Jumping off from there, they began to set up a calendar based on the Commission’s job description and the manner of preparing the entire Institute for an efficacious, forthcoming General Chapter.

The Commission plans to meet once again in Rome, February 10 – 15, 2008. Brother Maurice Berquet has been assigned the coordinator’s role. In the November meeting a new feature had been added. All Commission members were present, including Brother Maurice Berquet, who was, in fact, in Australia at the time. He was able to participate in all sessions thanks to a videoconference hook up.

The members of the Preparatory Commission were chosen by the General Council on July 25, 2007. The Commission members from the Provinces are: Brothers Graham Neist, Sydney; Albert Nzabonaliba, Afrique Centre-Est; Joãn Carlos do Prado, Brasil Centro-Sul; Lindley Sionosa, Philippines; Josep Maria Soteras, Hermitage; Carlos Vélez, Central America. The remaining Commission members are: Maurice Berquet, General Councilor; Luis García Sobrado, Vicar General, and Seán Sammon, Superior General. 

In establishing the Commission, the General Council applied Article 2 of the Statutes of the General Chapter, which states:
"Two years before the opening of an ordinary General Chapter, the Brother Superior General, with his Council, appoints a Preparatory Commission (cf. C. 137.4.7). This Commission sees to all that is necessary for the Chapter to achieve its responsibilities in regard to C. 139.
The Commission collaborates with the General Administration in regard to personnel and material needs. It may request the General Council to set up pre-Chapter groups on topics.
After consulting the Administrative Units and capitulants, the Commission draws up a global plan for the work and the process of the Chapter, including a proposed closing date. The plan will be submitted to the Chapter Assembly for discussion and approval during the first days of the General Chapter." 

Colombia - 06/12/2007

Meeting of leaders of the MCHFM Fraternities and other groups of Champagnat laity in the Norandina Province 
Let us go forward calmly but rapidly 
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This was a first meeting of those of us who are leading the MCHFM Fraternities and other groups of Champagnat laity in the Norandina Province (Venezuela, Colombia and Ecuador). In each of the forty eight people (lay people and Brothers) who attended the meeting, we felt a remarkable sense of the presence of God as we shared something of our common experiences: spirituality, mission, formation, etc. Our coordinator was Brother Pau Fornells, Director of the Bureau of the Laity.

We are grateful to those Brothers and lay people who organized the gathering. They have gifted us with wonderful moments that have filled our Marist hearts with the living fire of the Holy Spirit who will help us to renew our mission day in and day out. 

In journeying together, we sense that one and the same charism of Champagnat unites us. It is he who stirs up the desire to continue building his work in the real situations in which we live out our daily lives. We have realized that living Marist spirituality cannot separate us from carrying out our mission in a worthy manner, a mission upon which shines the light given by Jesus and by Mary, our Good Mother. 

We, Brothers and lay people, need to remain united since we have to walk together so as to find fresh life in community, in humility, simplicity and modesty. The Marist vocation is now a shared vocation. It leads us to create new, enriching links. It suggests that we must “widen our tent,” even perhaps to the extent of building together a “new tent.”

The Holy Spirit is telling us that the future of Marist life lies in sharing the charism of Marcellin Champagnat amongst Brothers and laity, in living a true community life, and in journeying together in spirituality, apostolate and formation. Our goal must be to center our lives passionately upon Jesus, the font of living water. 

We return to the places from which we have taken our origin. We do so, however, making a brotherly commitment: to live Champagnat’s dream in every one of our communities… to build and reanimate our works with the help of others whom we may inspire to share our Marist charism. 

Champagnat laity of Ecuador, Colombia and Venezuela

Santiago de Cali, November 26, 2007 

Brazil - 05/12/2007

Perpetual Vows made by Brother Valério Dellalibera 
Continuing along the Marist path 
Brother Valério Dellalibera made his perpetual profession during a Mass celebrated in the cathedral of Nuestra Señora Aparecida, located in Cascavel State-PR. Many Marist Brothers from South Central Brazil Province attended the Mass, which provided a moment of great happiness for all those witnessed this joyful testimony to the value of consecrated life. 

The celebration was presided by Father Alfeu, pastor of the cathedral. The vows were received by Brother Provincial Tercilio Sevegnani in the name of Brother Superior General. Present along with Brother Valério were his mother and sisters. 

At the conclusion of the ceremony, Brother Tercilio offered a few words by way of welcoming Brother Valério to his definitive commitment as Marist Brother. Brother Tercilio reminded all those present that the perpetual vows are not so much a final destination, the end of a process; rather they are a new beginning, a new enthusiasm for continuing along the Marist path. 

In his turn Brother Valério addressed those in attendance, expressing his thanks to all present for the various ways in which they had contributed to his formation as a Marist Brother. He also offered a souvenir of the profession ceremony to all those, who by their presence at the ceremony have given him help and support. The Mass was followed by a meal marked by the warmth of a large family gathering. 

“The Marist journey continues. Witnessing how Brother Valério has just made his perpetual vows, I feel a greater strength to face the daily struggles of life. It’s a real joy to be able to live and share my life like Brother Valério. Commitment is a challenge, but when decisions are made with love, all is possible.” Such was the comment of Brother Marcos Serena. 

Congo - 04/12/2007

Young people united in the development and promotion of the works of the Marist Brothers 
A growing Fraternity 
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Last Sunday, October 28, as the official recognition of our 47 Spanish Brothers martyrs was taking place in Saint Peter’s Square in Rome, here in Goma, a city standing to the east of the Democratic Republic of the Congo, the association JUDEPROFM (Young people united in the development and promotion of the works of the Marist Brothers) met with Brother Valentine Djawu to discuss the future of their association. 

JUDEPROFM is a young association that was set in motion on June 2 2007 in Bobandana (Congo), and it has its headquarters in Goma. It is an association built around Marist values, and has as its objective the promotion of the works of the congregation throughout the whole country. Its members are, for the most part, former students of the Lwanga Institute, a centre directed by the Brothers in the Goma diocese, in north Kivu. From the very beginning, the association was supported by Brother. Masaandi Justin Kisuku Lez, who was then Director of the Institute, and by Brother Marcel Bossuyt, a Belgian missionary and collaborator in the religious houses of formation in Goma. 

The meeting on October 28 took place in one of the classrooms of the Ndahura Institute, and its purpose was to provide information and encouragement to the associates. Taking advantage of Brother Valentine being in town, they contacted him to discuss the prospects of their association. The young people were concerned because they did not yet have the recognition of the Marist province of East-central Africa, and they were anxious to acquire more knowledge concerning the role of the laity in the Institute and, in short, the future of their own association. Was there a future for them? The topics and texts presented at the meeting were as follows: 

1. The post-synod apostolic Exhortation Christifedeles Laici of Pope John Paul II dealing with the vocation and mission of the laity in the Church and in the world. 

2. Project of life of the Champagnat Movement of the Marist Family, aimed at helping the associates to discover the process required for the foundation, approval and operation of the association as a fraternity of the Movement, and at the same time being aware of the development of the Movement. 

3. International Assembly of the Marist Mission. Reflections on their conclusions, so that we could be filled with the spirit that animated those who took part in Mendes. 

4. The final document from this Assembly. 

5. The beatification of our 47 Spanish Brothers Martyrs, and the Year of Marist spirituality. 

In conclusion, we have a task in front of us. There are numerous people who are looking for enlightenment concerning the vocation and mission of the laity within the Institute and in the Church in general. The harvest is great and the labourers few. 

The meeting finished with some words of encouragement for this fraternity JUDEPROFM which is still growing. In conclusion, we prayed to our Good Mother in our Marian prayer. And like the family we are, we then shared an enjoyable meal together. 

Brother. Djawu Lungumbu Wambo 

Mozambique - 03/12/2007

First vows in Matola 
New brothers from Malawi, Zambia and Zimbabwe 
The 17th of November, 2007 will be remarkably remembered in the history of Matola Novitiate as we witnessed the proclamation of the first vows of our ten newly professed, namely Brothers, Samson, Padington and Tererai from Zimbabwe, Benjamin, Bernard, Peter, Osward, Witman from Malawi and Ascensio and Reuben from Zambia. As we anticipated a good turn up of invited guests, we had to ask our neighbouring sister community which is very spacious to hold the liturgical ceremony there. Our graduating initiates wrapped themselves in capulanas and walked in a single line from the secluded classroom into the multipurpose open hall. It was fascinating to the onlooking audience who were eagerly waiting to see what would be next. The mystery was revealed only when they went in front of the altar to profess. It was a wonderful and a colourful. We had seven priests who concelebrated in a very striking manner. 

Brother Lawrence, our Provincial received their vows. It is the first time the Provincial came in person to receive the vows because last year he had delegated his councilor to receive on his behalf.

As usual after once the mass was over there was a bit of time for socialization which was interrupted by lunch and the cutting of the cake. The last but one event was the giving of gifts to our newly professed. 

Lastly we witnessed a dynamic secular dance from the friends of Champagnat who entertained us up seventeen hours in the evening under the guide of Mr. Elias, a closer neighbour to whom we turn to from time to time.

The profession draw people from the Malawi and Zambian High Commissioners offices. Now we are still chewing the beautiful memories of the day which we feel will remain with us much longer due to the inculturation symbols which spiced the whole ceremony. We wish our newly professed brothers a fruitful home visit and fraternal community experience before they leave for MIC some time next year. Our thanks go to all the participants who worked tirelessly to make this day a success and many friends for their moral support and of course all of you for keeping us in your daily prayers once you had the day of our profession. Seven of the newly professed from Malawi and Zambia will leave tomorrow and the three Zimbabweans leave only on Monday. We pray for their safe travelling and a restful holiday. United in prayers. God bless. 

Simeon Banda, fms. 

General House - 30/11/2007

The Institute’s New Solidarity Foundation 
FMS International, ONLUS 
The General House is now home to Fondazione Marista per la Solidarietà Internazionale, ONLUS, a new “not-for-profit” foundation. Approved by the General Council and guided by legal counsel, the foundation was established by the Bureau of International Solidarity. The establishment of the foundation institutionalizes BIS under a new name and with a more specific focus as outlined in the statues and with a greater degree of accountability.

BIS’s work is manifold: education and animation for justice, management of the micro-project program, seeking external donor agencies for Marist solidarity projects around the world, advocacy for child rights in Geneva, and networking with other like-minded groups. Such works will continue. Now, however, the work will take place under the rules and regulations which govern the operation of international ONLUS foundations in Italy.

The new designation as a ONLUS Foundation establishes BIS in the public forum as an independent body. Acting in the name of the Institute, the juridical body will be able to advance various efforts. Such efforts include: working with Geneva-based human rights NGOs and coalitions to advocate for child rights; approaching potential public donors to gain project funding; publicly raising its own funds for Marist Solidarity by various means which were not accessible before. 

Work on the creation of a foundation began in February under the guidance of Avv. Luca Pardo, a lawyer with Coccia de Angelis & Associati. Avv. Pardo is no stranger to the Marist Brothers. He is a graduate of Istituto San Leone Magno, the Marist school in Rome, and is the older brother of Br. Daniele Pardo, a Marist Brother (Mediterránea) at Giugliano, our school in Naples.

It took months to work out the statues and to understand the complex challenges which the BIS team and the rest of the Institute will now face as we enter into this new phase of solidarity work. After the General Council’s July approval to proceed with the establishment of the foundation, the FMS International ONLUS was born on 24 October 2007. Under the watchful eyes of Br. Sean Sammon, Superior General and other members of the General Council, Br. Juan Arconada, the General House’s legal representative before the Public Administration (see photo), signed the official copy of the statues in the offices of Notary, Mr. Leonardo Milone.

The Foundation’s structures are similar to those required of foundations erected in Italian civil society. The Foundation’s Board of Directors is made up of the members of the General Council. Br. Dominick Pujia, the present director of BIS, has been named the President of the Foundation. Ms. Sara Panciroli has been designated as the Foundation’s General Secretary. Ms. Angela Petenzi will continue in her role as the Foundation’s Project Coordinator. Br. César Henriquez, the Foundation’s Child Advocacy Officer, will continue to coordinate our advocacy efforts in Geneva with Franciscans International.

The next few months will be taken up in preparing the necessary documents, provisional budgets, and contract agreements with the General House and the General Council which will be needed at the time the Foundation applies for state recognition with the Prefettura di Roma. The BIS staff will also spend time updating its communications and public relations materials and reviewing its operating guidelines regarding the micro-project and major project programs. Assisted by the Board of Directors, the Foundation will formalize its policies and procedures as an independent juridical body.

The establishment of the Fondazione Marista per la Solidarietà Internazionale, ONLUS (Foundation for Marist Solidarity International, ONLUS) will change how BIS operates internally and how it interacts with partners. On the surface, things will go as before, with some changes to be expected. For some years to come, the Institute will continue to fund the office through an annual grant as though it were an office of General Administration. As the Foundation grows, it is hoped that it will depend less on the Institute for its operational expenses. In the future, the Foundation may be able to provide funding through its own sources for many of the projects the Institute is currently funding though the Solidarity Fund. 

Spain - 30/11/2007

75 Years of Marist Brothers’ presence in Huelva 
Commemorative activities 
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The year 1933 was a difficult year for the Spanish Church. Schools were forbidden to operate as ex professo religious institutions. In the same year, however, in the city of Huelva, Colón College was opened, taking a secular name so as not to trouble the school authorities of the time. 

To commemorate the arrival of the Brothers in the city seventy five years ago, an ad hoc committee has organized a series of activities which will take place during the anniversary year. 

The inauguration ceremony took place on November 8 in the Casa Colón in the presence of a large gathering. Brother Manuel Jorques, Provincial, was among the speakers. He emphasized the important role of the Christian educator. He encouraged the students, from youngest to oldest, to conduct their lives according to an ideal, and not to lose their sense of self worth amidst the deceitful promises of contemporary society. By their concert given at the beginning of the ceremony, the college’s Champagnat Chorale set the right tone for the occasion.

In attendance were political authorities (the mayor of the city of Huelva and some city councilors), members of the educational establishment (the university Rector and a delegate from the Huelva school district), and church representatives (the emeritus Bishop of the diocese, his Eminence Ignacio Noguer, a Marist old boy).

Earlier, back on October 17, a bronze sculpture was unveiled . . . . in a spot carefully chosen in the school courtyard. The work represents Father Champagnat in the company of a child. Since the unveiling, bouquets of flowers have been left at the base of the statue, and people have come to contemplate the sculpture with appreciation. 

Various cultural activities have been scheduled for the year: the presentation of a commemorative stamp, expositions on Marist Brother themes, musical performances. Pastoral actions will also occur: a march for solidarity, setting up a Champagnat display in the college with a collection of his sayings. Sporting events will take place as well, with championship competitions intramural and inter-school. Religious events will not be wanting: a Mass presided by the diocesan Bishop, his Eminence José Vilaplana, a pilgrimage to the patron saint of the city, etc. At the same time, the students will have the opportunity to draw near to Saint Marcellin by a study of his correspondence.

A book will be issued on the history of the college. José María Segovia, a journalist and member of the school’s first graduating class, is the author. In the school chapel a new retable will be installed. In addition, we expect to plant a tree in the garden, a way of recalling to future generations the 75th anniversary celebrations. Then, on June 6 the series of commemorative events will draw to a close by way of a gala dinner. 

At the time that the Marist Brothers arrived in Huelva, Catholic instruction was at a low ebb. A girls college existed but there was none for boys. The humble education establishment opened its doors on October 2, 1933. Today the school counts more than 1200 students from infant to secondary level. 

In the recent past, College Colón received Pope John Paul II. In was on June 14, l993, that he visited Spain and came to the Huelva diocese. The courtyard of the school served as a landing area for the papal helicopter. The first thing that the Holy Father did was to pay a visit to the Brothers of the community. 

Br. José Delgado García 

Colombia - 29/11/2007

The postulants in Manizales join the Marist world 
Year of Marist Spirituality 
We were happy to receive the news that the year 2008 would be dedicated to the Marist spirituality, as we consider it as a kairos, a time of special grace to come to a deeper knowledge and appreciation of our founding spiritual roots. 

We had the privilege of being accompanied by the Brother Provincial, Laurentino and Bro. César, delegate, who were visiting us in those days and could preside over our initial ceremony on the 7th of October. The chapel was wonderfully decorated with the slogan of the Year "Water from the rock, spring of life" and a beautiful little fountain which invited us to contemplation with its ripple. 

In this initial ceremony we were officially given the book of spirituality at the hands of the Brother Provincial. In common we read the introduction written by our Superior General and then we had a first look into each of the parts of the document. We “dreamt new dreams” through chapter V, page to page. Later on we will continue deepening the document contents. 

Then we joined the prayer relay which linked the Marist world from Fiji to Mexico that day, calling the names of each one of the 78 countries in which we are present and praying Hail Marys at the same time.

So far, we have committed ourselves to animate our community prayer through texts of the document once a week.

Br. Néstor Quiceno 

Mexico - 28/11/2007

The Meeting of Provincial Secretaries - Arco Norte 
The work of the Provincial Secretary 
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After his appointed by the General Council as Secretary General, Br. Jean Ronzon set about fulfilling his responsibilities for the animation and formation of the Provincial Secretaries in the Institute. The formation program he had envisioned, after receiving the support of the provincials at the General Conference in Sri Lanka in September 2004, developed over the following months.

A working team was formed charged with the task of editing a Practical Handbook for the Use of Provincial Secretaries. With some additional modifications and improvements recommended by the General Council, the Practical Handbook was approved in February 2007. Regional meetings were organized where the Practical Handbook was presented to Provincial Secretaries for their review and study. It was for this reason that the Provincial Secretaries in the Arco Norte (Canada, United States, Central Mexico, Western Mexico, Central America and Norandina) met for four days in Guadalajara, Mexico, from 15th to 18th November, 2007.

While providing an opportunity for the Provincial Secretaries of these Administrative Units to come to know one another better, it was also a unique occasion for them to work together on a common project: the role and work of the Provincial Secretary. Bro. Jean Ronzon contributed much to the Practical Handbook and to the agenda which guided the meeting in Guadalajara. The meeting, announced over a year ago and followed up with successive reminders and information, had been carefully prepared in advance. With the support of all the Provincials in the Arco Norte, this Practical Handbook was offered as an avenue for better service for all. 

Over the four-day meeting, the Practical Handbook, prepared by the General Secretary along with the working team that met in Rome in September 2006, was thoroughly reviewed. Every item was studied and discussed allowing time for correcting misconceptions or misunderstandings. This work left the participants with a better understanding of their role as Provinces Secretaries and the close collaboration they have with Provincials and Councils. Above all, each Province Secretary rediscovered a very important fact namely, that besides offering an important service to the province, the Provincial Secretary is also called to contribute to the overall mission of the Institute: to make Jesus known and loved. 

At the close of our time together the Provincial Secretaries expressed their thanks and admiration to Br. Jean Ronzon for the dedication and attention he gave in preparing and animating the meeting. It was clear that his overriding concern was, not so much to make his own work easier, but to encourage us in the work we have been given to do in our provinces. 

We owe a word of thanks also to Bro. Javier, Provincial Secretary and Bursar of the Province of Western Mexico who made our time together in Guadalajara a warm and comfortable experience. Thanks also to those who organized the welcome, transport and to those who took care of so many other details which contributed to the comfortable stay. We all felt very much at home, as in a family. 

The work of the Provincial Secretary often goes unnoticed. It is hidden and often overshadowed by the many other things which go in the provincial office. Regardless, it is an important work in the life of a Province and in the Institute at large. 

Gilles Hogue, fms 

Secretary - Province of Canada 

United States - 27/11/2007

The Mission Ad Gentes Brothers in Chicago 
American Thanksgiving 
On Thursday, November 22, 2007, the Mission Ad Gentes Brothers in Chicago experienced a little bit of “inculturation” as they participated in Thanksgiving Day.

The Monastery community hosted the Thanksgiving meal at their house for the three communities of Brothers in Chicago, each community contributing something in the preparation of food. So, all the Marist Brothers of Chicago came together for the traditional holiday in which we give thanks to God. The “holiday” began with some Brothers watching the traditional Thanksgiving Macy’s Day Parade from New York. Then, before the meal, there was a short prayer service to commemorate the meaning of the day and to give thanks to God for all that he has done for us.

At the end of the prayer, Brother Michael Flanigan, Delegate of the Superior General, thought it would be an appropriate time to convey the thanks of Bro. Seán and Bro. Luís, Superior General and Vicar General, for all that all of the Brothers of the Chicago area have done and are doing for our Mission Ad Gentes Brothers. He also thanked Bro. Rick Carey, president of Marist High School, and asked him to convey thanks to all the staff and student body of Marist High School for all they have done as well. And Bro. Michael gave special thanks to the Monastery community which warmly welcomed the Mission Ad Gentes Brothers into their community.

The meal included the traditional turkey, potatoes, and “stuffing”, among other things. But this meal was a bit special because of the presence of so many Marist Brothers from other countries. Even the weather cooperated by a light morning snowfall which was a “first” experience of falling snow for some of the Brothers. All in all, it was a very special Marist Thanksgiving. 

Australia - 25/11/2007

Province of Sydney hold its Chapter 
14th Provincial Chapter 
Chapter statement
During our days together at The Hermitage, Mittagong, we have been heartened by the fidelity and the creativity of the members of the Province as they continue to realise the dream of Marcellin Champagnat to bring the Good News of Jesus Christ to young people, especially those on the margins of Church and society. Among Brothers and Lay, young and old, women and men, the Marist project grows, changes, and gives life to the Church.

At this moment of grace in the life of the Province we affirm especially:

- the momentum, direction and focus of the mission of the Province as it is being led by the Marist Ministries Office;

- the enhanced sense of co-responsibility for Marist mission by the Brothers and the Lay members of the Province;

- the steps that are being taken in the formation of Brothers and Laity in Marist spirituality and mission;

- the stewardship of the material assets and resources of the Province; and 

- our growing regional awareness and our ongoing sense of shared responsibility for the Institute’s mission beyond our own Province.
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We believe that, in the immediate future, priority should be given to:

the recruitment and formation of more young Brothers, with a clear sense of the roles they will play in the mission of the Province;

improving our experience of attentive and respectful • companionship in community and in ministry;

finding processes to assist all brothers to share as fully as possible in the mission of the Province;

formation of leaders of Brothers’ communities and of Marist ministries; 

recognising and developing the sense of Marist vocation being expressed increasingly by lay people;

making a conscious practical thrust to further assist marginalised and needy children and youth in Marist schools and other Province works;

assisting today’s young people to engage productively in the life of the Church; 

consideration of how we can most effectively use the Province’s material assets in the service of the gospel; and

the Province continuing to move forward in collaboration with the Brothers of the region in sharing our vision, resources and mission.

In the months leading up to next year’s Assembly, we invite all who share with us in the life and mission of the Province to reflect and to imagine how these directions and priorities can be further sharpened so that the gospel of Jesus Christ can take root ever more fruitfully among the young people entrusted to our care.

We recommend to the incoming Provincial and Council that, in their planning of next year’s Province Assembly and future Provincial Chapters, they develop ways to engage effectively and representatively all those who are inspired by Marcellin’s way.

Chapter Resolutions
1. This Chapter recommends to the Provincial and Council that the 15th Provincial Chapter be held in conjunction with a representative gathering. The business of the gathering is the life and mission of the Province for the purpose of planning for the future.

2. In preparation for the 2008 Province Assembly, the Provincial and Council will engage the Province in a process of reflection on the vitality and viability of Marist life and mission in the region.

3. This Chapter notes the submissions received and hands them to the Provincial Council to be referred to the appropriate group for further consideration.  
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